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With some delay, we wanted to discuss the latest developments
on intra-EU BITs that took place during the last couple of
months[1].
As we already discussed, instead of the EU Member States
agreeing, on a bilateral basis, to amend or terminate their
respective intra-EU BITs, most of the EU Member States have
elected, as envisaged in their declarations of January 2019,
to negotiate a single plurilateral agreement that will
terminate all of the intra-EU BITs (the Plurilateral
Agreement). That agreement received the political consensus of
all EU Member States in October 2019. Twenty-three Member
States (with the notable exceptions of Austria, Sweden,
Finland, the United Kingdom [ 2 ] and Ireland) [ 3 ] signed the

agreement on 5 May 2020[4] which entered into force on 29 August
2020[5].
Purposes of the Plurilateral Agreement
The use of a Plurilateral Agreement to terminate, amend,
interpret or complement a series of existing agreements is not
novel. This method – which relies on Article 30(3) of the
Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties (the VCLT) (“When all
the parties to the earlier treaty are parties also to the
later treaty but the earlier treaty is not terminated or
suspended in operation under article 59, the earlier treaty
applies only to the extent that its provisions are compatible
with those of the later treaty“) – has been used in the past
to, for example, modify bilateral tax treaties[6] and conclude
the United Nations Convention on Transparency in Treaty-based
Investor-State Arbitration (the “Mauritius Convention on
Transparency”). It is currently being contemplated within the
UNCITRAL Working-Group III as a possible method for
establishing the Multilateral Investment Court, which is the
preferred option of the European Union for ISDS reform. Such a
method is typically preferred because, instead of concluding a
high number of separate agreements whereby State parties amend
or terminate existing agreements between themselves on a
bilateral basis, it allows for the conclusion of a single
multilateral agreement whereby the parties agree to amend all
their respective (bilateral) treaties having the same subjectmatter at once.
The entire premise of the Plurilateral Agreement is that, as a
result of the Achmea judgment, intra-EU BITs, insofar as they
have not yet been unilaterally or bilaterally terminated or
their sunset clauses [7] have not yet expired [8] , may not be
applied “after the date on which the last of the Parties to an
intra-EU bilateral investment treaty became a Member State of
the European Union“[9].

In essence, the Plurilateral Agreement serves three
distinctive purposes: (i) it terminates all intra-EU BITs
(including their sunset clauses); (ii) it prohibits the
initiation of new intra-EU ISDS cases and provides rules
regarding the management of pending cases; and (iii) it
provides alternatives to the recourse – by investors – to
intra-EU ISDS arbitration proceedings.
This blog article discusses, in particular, the issues that
the Plurilateral Agreement raises with respect to the
termination of the intra-EU BITs and the sunset clauses
contained in those BITs.
Termination of the intra-EU BITs, including their sunset
clauses
The Plurilateral Agreement terminates most intra-EU BITs,
including the sunset clauses in those agreements

[10]

.

While States may terminate the international treaties to which
they are party [11] , the fact that the Plurilateral Agreement
also terminates the sunset clause in those intra-EU treaties
might result in investors claiming that the Plurilateral
Agreement deprives them from their rights acquired under the
[12]

intra-EU BITs . As the tribunal in Magyar Farming noted, the
purpose of a sunset clause is to “acknowledge that long-term
interests of investors who have invested in the host State in
reliance on the treaty guarantees must be respected“[13]. Given
that the purpose of a sunset clause is precisely to prolong
the protection granted to investors under a BIT following its
termination, investors might argue that the termination of the
sunset clauses contained in the intra-EU BITs violates the
protection of their legitimate expectation.
This tension has resulted in some debate on whether ISDS
tribunals will give full effect to the termination of the
sunset clauses in the intra-EU BITs. It has been argued that,

irrespective of the benefits and legitimate expectations that
investors derive from a treaty, the States parties to a treaty
may terminate, taking into account also Article 54 of the
VCLT, a sunset clause, like any other clause of a treaty, by
extinguishing this clause at the same time as they agree to
terminate the rest of the treaty[14]. Based on that
understanding, sunset clauses are intended to have effects
especially where a party seeks to unilaterally withdraw from a
bilateral investment agreement but not where both parties
consent to terminate the entirety of the agreement. Others
consider that a sunset clause results in acquired rights for
investors which must survive the termination of the treaty. In
part, this argument has been based on Article 37(2) VCLT
(which provides that “[w]hen a right has arisen for a third
state […], the right may not be revoked or modified by the
parties if it is established that the right was intended not
to be revocable or subject to modification without the consent
of the third State“) and on the presumption that this
provision reflects a general principle which is applicable to
all third party right holders (and not solely third States),
including investors[15].
Overall, the debate suggests that investors are likely,
following the entry into force of the Plurilateral Agreement,
to continue to rely on the sunset clauses in the terminated
intra-EU BITs and to insist on the distinct purpose of such
clauses (of which the effect depends on termination). At the
same time, respondent States will have strong arguments based
on the notion of consent in international law. Should this
tension need to be resolved as a matter of EU law, it will
also become necessary to take into account, in particular, the
principle of legitimate expectations as established in the
case-law of the Court of Justice of the European Union[16] and
of the European Court of Human Rights[17].
In view of all those elements, it therefore cannot be excluded

that further litigation regarding the consequences of the
plurilateral agreement on investors’ rights will take place
before EU domestic courts based on a cause of action under EU
law or domestic law.
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